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McGill Association of University Teachers

Association des professeur(e)s et bibliothécaires de McGill

FALL GENERAL MEETING

November 18, 2010
DRAFT MINUTES

1.
Call to Order
The meeting was called to order at 12:10 pm. Brendan Gillon, MAUT President welcomed members to the MAUT Fall General Meeting. He introduced Max Roy, FQPPU President and guest, FQPPU Vice-President, Denis Bélisle. 
B. Gillon reminded members to sign the attendance record and to state their names and departments prior to questions and comments.  
2. Adoption of the Agenda


The members reviewed the Agenda. There were no objections. B. Gillon asked for a motion to accept the Agenda. R. Janda moved to adopt the Agenda. Seconded by M. Richard. The Agenda was adopted. B. Gillon also referred to the 2010 McGill Centraide Campaign and asked members to visit the website for information and to make their pledges: http://www.mcgill.ca/centraide/pledge
3.
Minutes of the April 15, 2010 Spring General Membership Meeting

The membership reviewed the Minutes of the April 15, 2010 Spring General Membership Meeting. There were two corrections. On page 1, paragraph 3, [Note: At the sign in, members received a green voting form and a raffle ticket for gifts of bottles of wine from MAUT’s law firm.] On page 9, #14 the correction reads: [E. Zorychta reported that in 1998, faculty voted to retain the salary diversion which supports the Club.] With these corrections, B. Gillon asked for a motion to adopt the Minutes. J. Galaty moved to accept the Minutes. Seconded by John Hobbins. The Minutes were adopted. 
In the final count, there were 87 attendees who signed in: 74 full members, 9 Retired members and 4 guests. The quorum (100) was not achieved and all votes and motions would be taken under consideration by Council.  
4. President’s Report (Brendan Gillon)
· Annuities 
B. Gillon noted that McGill University was no longer offering annuities to new faculty members and that these would eventually be phased out. The presidents of MAUT, MUNASA, MUNACA and SEIU have hired an actuarial consultant, Jean Belleville of SCI Inc., who will provide an independent opinion on the McGill University Pension Plan and the proposed changes to the McGill annuity option.  
· Grant Management Forum

B. Gillon reported that MAUT will host a Grant Management Forum on November 25th at the McGill Faculty Club. The facilitator is E. Kinney from HR-Organizational Development. Instead of presentations by academics, the format will be a fact-finding session with break-out groups. Attendees will be asked to list and prioritize the problems they face in managing their grants. Senior academics from several faculties have been asked to attend as moderators in the break-out groups. Senior management staff from McGill Accounting [Research and Restricted Funds], the Office of the VP Research and International Relations, the Office of the Associate V-Principal [Financial Services], among others will assist in compiling the lists of the academics’ concerns which will then be forwarded to McGill Administrators for follow up. It is expected that these issues will be addressed in a report which will be available to all participants.  

· Report on Membership

The Membership and Recruitment Committee will meet next week. B. Gillon listed some of MAUT’s recruitment initiatives including membership and a one-year dues-free holiday offered to all new hires from the 2010 - 2011 cohort. In December 2009, members of the Membership Committee hosted a Coffee and Muffins get-together in the McIntyre Building. In May 2010, MAUT hosted a “Meet, Greet and Eat” Barbeque on the Trottier Terrace. MAUT recruited at the Orientation Fair for New Academic Staff in August 2010. Some new hires have already formally indicted they wish to join the Association. [Note: In the period from August to November 2010, twenty new members joined MAUT.]There will be a follow up recruitment initiative in August 2011 when the remaining new and recent hires will be contacted and given the choice of “opting-in”. There have been a number of creative suggestions made by Committee members and these will be followed up. For information about MAUT, academics are encouraged to consult the website: www.mcgill.ca/maut 

 5. Past-President’s Report (Richard Janda)
· Salary Policy (2010/2011)

R. Janda began his report by stating that one of the key functions for MAUT is the discussions with the Administration on salary policy for academic staff. The CASC [Committee on Academic Salary Compensation] is a parity committee composed of MAUT representatives and members of the Administration. The CASC committee engages in discussions on total compensation for academic staff. There is currently an agreement for a three-year cycle of set increases for 2009, 2010 and 2011. The current discussions will focus on the next three-year cycle of increases, keeping in mind the Administration’s agreement to bring McGill salaries above the mid-point of the G10/G13 and to aim to place McGill salaries among the top three research-intensive universities in Canada.  
R. Janda commented on the last period when the University had difficult budgetary problems yet managed to avoid unpaid furloughs and hiring freezes. There was a six-month postponement of the salary increase of 4.15% from the scheduled June 2010 to December 2010. The professional development fund is not included this year as part of the salary policy. R. Janda referred to the slide on the salary policy for 2010-2011 and as this information indicates the tendency of ongoing discussions, it is still subject to the final document from the University. The increases will go primarily for across-the-board and merit. Currently there is an understanding in principle that the salary increase of 5.15% will take effect as promised in June 2011. The envelope will include an amount for retention, anomalies and promotion.  

R. Janda referred to the debate in Senate concerning the proposal to reduce the compensation from 100% to 90% for an academic’s second and subsequent sabbaticals. This proposal was defeated. Since the University’s budget was premised in part on Senate accepting the reduction to 90%, consequently there was a 0.05% reduction in the salary envelope. This is designed to offset the 100% sabbatical differential. R. Janda referred to his slide which indicated that the lowest merit [#4] plus the across-the-board increase should equal the current cost-of-living change. He noted that the distribution among merit categories is not a fixed target amount that deans and chairs must arrive at in distributing merit. 
· Litigation

R. Janda reported on the current litigation on behalf of a dismissed member. This case involves the McGill Senior Administration’s decision to dismiss the Member for alleged misappropriation of research funds and mismanagement of the PCard. MAUT’s judgment was to support this Member’s legal case since the member had submitted explanations for purchases of research-based equipment.  

MAUT’s position is that these allegations of misappropriation have not been substantiate, that inadequacies in financial oversight with respect to the attribution of expenditures – if any – are a shared responsibility of the University, and finally that nothing done by a respected colleague, scholar and teacher rose to the level of dismissal. Currently MAUT’s case is before the Quebec Labour Board. R. Janda stressed that the outcome is a matter of concern for members of the academic community who manage several huge research grants. MAUT wishes to ensure that fund management errors would not be viewed as misappropriation of funds or signal the automatic dismissal of the researcher. 

MAUT has spent considerable money on the member’s defence. R. Janda noted that several days of hearings have taken place and that additional days have been scheduled. MAUT has approached CAUT for financial assistance from the CAUT Academic Freedom Fund and expects to have a positive response to its request for assistance beyond the $200K already spent. R. Janda asked for questions. 

B. Robaire asked if there was an assurance that if the 0.05% that was set aside to cover sabbaticals at 100% is more than sufficient then it would be added back into the salary envelope. R. Janda said that MAUT has been assured this amount will cover the difference and it will not be deducted in subsequent years. MAUT is waiting for the financial confirmation. 
R. Palfree asked about the salary increase associated with promotion to full professor and whether this policy could be applied retroactively. R. Janda suggested that any anomaly of this sort could be addressed by funds set aside in anomaly envelope. 

6. Report from the V-P Finance (Brendan Gillon for Craig Mandato)
B. Gillon presented C. Mandato’s report. In spite of the economic downturn, MAUT investments have regained their initial value. To date, MAUT has spent the $200K allocated by Council for a dismissed member’s legal defence. MAUT has made a request for financial assistance from the CAUT Academic Freedom Fund and is anticipating a positive response.  

· MAUT Audit 2009-2010 (Pierre Gagnon, C. A.)

B. Gillon invited MAUT Auditor, Pierre Gagnon, C.A . to present the financial statements to August 31, 2010 and his recommendations. Referring to the Income Statement, he noted the income and revenues are relatively the same this year with the exception of the professional fees spent on a dismissed member’s defence. He presented the Balance Sheet and noted that MAUT still has over $330K in investments and cash and the Association is still in good financial shape. He cautioned however that MAUT might not be able to afford another legal case similar to the current one. 
· MAUT Budget (Pierre Gagnon, C.A.)
 P. Gagnon presented the budget for 2011. This slide showed the actual figures from 2006 to 2010 and the projected 2011 budgetary figures. He remarked that in comparison to previous years, because of the current legal and professional fees, MAUT will experience a deficit for several years. There were no questions. B. Gillon thanked P. Gagnon.

· Mil Rate Increase (Joseph Varga)

J. Varga noted that the average national mil rate was 10.40 while the average G-13 mil rate was 8.18. Since MAUT’s current mil rate is 5, it is significantly below the national and G-13 averages.  

Currently MAUT’s dues to CAUT and FQPPU take up 58% of the Association’s revenues which leaves only 42% for all other expenses. There was a comparison made to the un-unionized UTFA [University of Toronto Faculty Association] whose mil rate is 7.5 and consequently 61% of their revenues can be used for expenses. On November 10th, 2010, the MAUT Council gave preliminary approval for an increase of 1.5 in the mil rate. This proposal is here for discussion and it will go back to Council in December for final approval.

B. Gillon noted that CAUT expects its member associations and unions to finance their own expenses but MAUT’s current legal case is stretching its resources. Therefore if MAUT were to increase its mil rate, it would show good faith as the Association is approaching CAUT for additional assistance. A motion to discuss the proposal to increase MAUT’s mil rate by 1.5 was moved by E. Zorychta and seconded by M. Richard. The motion to discuss the proposal was approved unanimously.  A. Moores asked for clarification of the increase in mil rate. E. Zorychta spoke in favour of increasing the mil rate and stressed that MAUT is run by volunteers with the exception of the Office staff. She stressed the importance of defending this member who was summarily dismissed instead of possibly facing disciplinary measures. She noted that an increase in the mil rate will ensure that MAUT can continue its legal actions. J. Dealy asked about MAUT’s membership and whether the Rand formula could be applied as in other universities. B. Robaire noted that during his presidency in 2003, the mil rate was reduced from 5.5 to 5 when funds were readily available. He stressed that increasing the rate is necessary because funds are needed. J. Hobbins asked about Council’s decision to increase the mil rate and the ensuing discussion/consultation process. J. Varga noted this was a Council’s decision which does not require an agreement from the General Assembly. T. Velk inquired whether MAUT would consider reducing its contributions to the provincial and federal associations. He stressed that MAUT should push for explicit inflation protection in our salary policy. He also reminded members about the ongoing age discrimination lawsuit for academics aged 69 to 71 concerning the University’s decision to cease pension contributions. He noted that Me Julius Grey is working pro bono. 
7. Report from the V-P Internal (Edith Zorychta for Ian Butler)
· Benefits Update
E. Zorychta reported on the SBAC [Staff Benefits Advisory Committee] meetings. 

· HR will send out another notice asking members to sign up for on-line reimbursements from Manulife. 

· MUNACA is now in a contract bargaining situation and is planning to insist that SBAC’s mandate to be changed from an advisory committee to a decision-making one.

· The experience loss ratio projections for 2010 for both the health and dental claims are right on target.

· The required increases to match the estimated health and dental expenses for 2011 are 11.0% and 8.1%respectively but by absorbing some expenses into the projected surpluses, these can be reduced to 5.0% and 3.0% respectively. 

· The recommended increases, effective January 01/11 per pay check are: 

· Health: single from $70 to $73.47; family: from $137 to $144.74

· Dental: single from $42.53 to $43.83; family: from$95.11 to $98.01
· There were no changes made to the LTD.

· A detailed breakdown of the 2010 expenses, including the separation of active and retired employees will be available at the June 2011 SBAC meeting

· There will be no more “captain’s chairs” available for 25 years of service.

E. Zorychta reported that MAUT is planning a Retirement Workshop [March 07/11] and in collaboration with S.E.D.E., a workshop on psychological differences and mental illness issues among academics.

8. Report from the V-P External (Meyer Nahon)
· Report by Max Roy, FQPPU President

Max Roy, President FQPPU addressed the membership. He noted that the FQPPU represents almost all academic unions and associations in Québec and reiterated its mission to preserve and defend Universities and to promote their development, accessibility and quality.
He listed several on-going issues and partnerships of the Federation:

·  A study on the conditions affecting professorial life; a committee is collecting data on employment, integration of new staff, career development, working conditions, burnout and psychological harassment

· A committee on university funding is collecting data on universities’ use of operating funds, university real estate financing, and funds allocated to support research and teaching
· The FQPPU has expressed great concern with Bill 100, the changes to the Canadian census, and Bill 130 which amends the rules and structures of research funds which could lead to budget cuts.
· The FQPPU has opposed Bill 38 which deals with university governance and undermines the autonomy of institutions by imposing a uniform method of management, as inspired by private enterprise.

· On November 25th, the FQPPU will organize a national day of reflection on issues concerning Quebec institutions. Videoconferencing will be available.  
· On December 6th, the Quebec government is organizing a meeting of the partners in education. 

Max Roy reiterated the importance of the FQPPU’s relations with MAUT, other faculty and academic staff associations and unions not only in North America but around the world, in particular Education International. From 2009, FQPPU has represented and asserted the priorities of its members at UNESCO, NAHEA and CAUT. The Federation has participated in national and international conferences and is always looking for good, long term solutions to problems facing educators and education. 
B. Gillon thanked M. Roy. For more information on the Federation’s activities, we are invited to visit the website: http://www.fqppu.org/
· CAUT Update
M. Nahon referred briefly to CAUT’s potential censure of the McGill Administration over its handling of the Librarians’ concerns. This will be further discussed in the report from the Chair of the Librarians’ section.

He noted the controversy over the change in the composition of the CAUT Executive to remove explicit representations of women and replace it with representation from previously non-represented groups.   
He referred to a court case where access to information laws were used to requisition emails of faculty members who had participated in a SSHRC grant decision. 

· Meeting of the FQPPU [October 28-29/2010)
The agenda items in this report were covered by M. Roy’s report.
· Bill 38 update – Bill 100
M. Nahon reported on Bill 100 which seeks to reduce administrative spending at universities and mandates reductions in administrative salaries, advertising and travel expenses. He cautioned members to remain vigilant.
He noted that Bill 38 is a ‘new and improved’ incarnation of Bill 107 which seeks to increase oversight of university management. This stems directly from the Îlot Voyageur and UQÀM debacle. This bill specifies the composition of the university’s Board of Governors should be at least 60% external members who would measure and control university ‘efficiency’. This bill has been strongly opposed by student and professorial associations as well as university administrations. 
· Le fonds des immobilisations des universities–Rapport-Synthèse Oct 2010
This report is available for downloading from the FQPPU website: http://www.fqppu.org/
9. Report from the V-P Communications (Terry Hébert) 
· Communication Updates
T. Hébert reported that the November issue of the MAUT Newsletter will be available shortly. He reiterated that MAUT welcomes members’ feedback, articles and suggestions. 

10. Report from the Chair of the Librarians’ Section (Karen Jensen)

· Librarians’ Issues
K. Jensen reported that the MAUT-LS Working Group rewrote its document "Problems Faced by McGill Librarians Regarding Collegiality and Academic Freedom," which provides a list of 28 concerns needing to be addressed. This document was submitted to the University Administration on May 21st. The full text can be found on the MAUT-LS website at:  www.library.mcgill.ca/mautlib/.  The Section Executive conducted three surveys of MAUT-LS members in connection with this list of concerns, and the results were posted on the Section website.  

In September, Provost Masi established a Librarians’ Concerns Committee to examine the list of 28 concerns and to make recommendations to the Provost and the incoming Dean of Libraries on addressing these issues.  K. Jensen listed the membership of the Committee, which met seven times; it issued a final report to the Provost on November 10th. Several items were successfully resolved, and the final report included a list of recommendations for further action.

K. Jensen thanked the MAUT-LS Working Group, the current and former MAUT-LS Executive and members of the CAUT Ad Hoc Investigatory Committee. 

11. MAUT Retired Members (John Dealy, MAUT Retiree Affairs Committee)

· Retirees’ Committee

J. Dealy listed the members of the Retiree Affairs Committee and their responsibilities. He noted the current activities and agenda items to be pursued: 

· Lunches in May and November at the McGill Faculty Club and at Tadja Hall in June

· Bridge twice a month in the Maude Abbott Lounge

· Benefits : downloading software from McGill site; future retiree representation on the SBAC, inclusive dental benefits; a comparison of health and dental claims  for academics over/under 65.

· Items are always welcome for the Retirees’ Webpage: http://retirees-maut.mcgill.ca/
12. Report from the Contract Academic Staff Committee (Malcolm Baines)

· COCAL IX Report
COCAL IX was hosted by Laval University and the next conference will be held in Mexico in 2012. Delegates heard about the global trends in the University sector and that university funding and resources have declined while enrolments and operating costs continue to grow. There are currently insufficient funds available to support the public education system and governments are increasingly looking to the private sector to fill the gap.

Promoters of the profit motivated education sector are offering privately-funded cost competitive alternatives to traditional universities such as internet universities and distance education institutes with relatively low entrance standards and modest program difficulty. 

Public universities are increasingly outsourcing academic work to private entities that offer distance education courses by contract educators, assisted by contract or virtual tutors. 

The progress on improving the working conditions for contract academic staff has been slow. M. Baines commented that all academic staff members need to understand they have shared problems and concerns with their working conditions. CAS educators [contract lecturers, research assistants/associates and contract professors] have been approached by labour unions that will assist them in certifying as independent bargaining units. [Note: At McGill, salaries per course for CAS in 2011 will be $6,000/course and in 2012, this will be raised to $7,195/course. Reference: 2010-10-26-whatsnew@mcgill].

M. Baines referred members to the Senate documents passed on May 19/2011 for revisions to the Academic Handbook for new regulations for CAS members: http://www.mcgill.ca/files/senate/D0970NonTenureTrackStaffReport.pdf
Under new procedures and practices, M Baines noted the following:

· A Course Lecturer will be appointed as a part-time Faculty Lecturer when teaching > 9 credits/year (7.4).

· Appointment as Faculty Lecturers includes benefits, salary increments and job security.

· Full-time for Faculty Lecturers > 15 credits/year.

· Appointment for an indefinite term > 6 years (6.4.2).

· Eligibility for promotion after 6 years service (5.4.2.3). 

· Eligibility to participate in university governance.

· Eligibility for academic performance awards. 
13. Faculty Club (Edith Zorychta)
E. Zorychta reported that the Faculty Club is doing well. The new General Manager is Carel Folkersma and the President is David Harpp. The Club administration is always looking to attract new and younger members and has continued its strong liaison with MAUT.

14. Other Business 
A question from A. Paré concerned whether MAUT had explored arbitration in the dismissal case prior to going to court. R. Janda noted that the employment regulations did not foresee these specific conditions and the reinstatement rules were not clear. When MAUT sought a clarification, the Administration refused and the case went to the Labour Board for clarification. 
15. Adjournment
B. Robaire called for a motion to adjourn. Seconded by M. Baines.  Approved unanimously. The meeting adjourned at 1:44 pm.
Respectfully submitted,
Honore Kerwin-Borrelli

MAUT Administrative Officer
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